Minutes of the Board of Finance meeting held on Tuesday, March 27, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. at the Old Lyme Memorial Town Hall. 

 

Present:           Regular Members:  Andrew Russell, BJ Bernblum, David Kelsey,

Janet Sturges, David Woolley (arrived at 7:35 p.m.)
Alternate Members:  Adam S. Burrows, Anna Reiter




Bonnie A. Reemsnyder, ex-officio

Mary Jo Nosal, Selectwoman

Nicole Stajduhar, Finance Director



           


Absent:            Regular Members:   H. P. Garvin, III
 Alternate Members:  Judith Read
Guest:

Ed Adanti, Director, Old Lyme Public Works


_______________________________________________________

Mr. Russell called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and stated that there are two regular members not present this evening.  A motion was made by Mr. Bernblum, seconded by Mr. Kelsey, to have Mr. Burrows vote for Mr. Woolley in his absence.  A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kelsey, to have Ms. Reiter vote for Mr. Garvin in his absence.  Motions carried.
Capital Expenditures

Mrs. Stajduhar reviewed the proposed changes that were discussed at the March 20th Board of Finance meeting.  Notable changes included postponing replacing the White Sand Beach Gazebo pending further investigation of installation, postponing the Lower Mill Pond Repairs until Engineering Report is received.  Items that will be postponed until FY19/20 include replacing the gravel side walk on the side of the Town Hall with concrete, and, purchasing additional trash/recycling cans that residents can purchase from the Town.
Mrs. Stajduhar reviewed the items that are included (per the March 20th Board of Finance meeting) which include Lower Mill Pond Repairs bid documents, the Historical Society Lift Project, increasing the Emergency Management Communication Upgrade project from $55,000 to $67,000, replacing the Senior Center lights to LED (moved from the electricity in the operating budget, Cross Lane Firehouse – 1,600 sq. ft. “rubber roof” with additional insulation, Information Technology equipment, Town Clerk’s office counter and reconfiguration, increasing in Road Overlay from $125,000 to $230,000, Rogers Lake Authority – Lake Management SCWA (water survey, mussel survey, herb application) and repairs to the concrete floor at the Animal Control building.
A motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mr. Bernblum to approve $1,033,838 for the Five Year Capital & Nonrecurring Budget.  Motion carried.

Mr. Woolley joined the meeting at 7:35 p.m., therefore, Mr. Burrows will go back to being an alternate.
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Mrs. Stajduhar stated that the Fire Marshal, David Roberge, has requested to start getting reimbursed for his mileage.  She explained that in the past, he has taken his mileage as a business expense on his tax return. But with the changes in the tax laws, he will no longer be able to include his mileage.  Since Mr. Roberge travels both for Fire Marshal and Emergency Management positions, Mrs. Stajduhar looked at both the Emergency Management and Fire Marsh budgets to absorb the increase appropriately.
A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kelsey, to add $1,000 to the Emergency Management budget, changing the budget to $19,800, and to add $2,000 to the Fire Marshal budget, changing the budget to $70,435.  Mr. Woolley abstained from the vote.  Motion carried.
Mr. Russell requested a motion to move the Halls Road Improvement discussion up on the agenda.  Therefore, a motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Ms. Reiter, to move Old Business up on the agenda.  Mr. Woolley abstained from the vote.  Motion carried.

Other Business
Halls Road Improvement Discussion:  Mr. Bernblum explained that the Halls Road Improvement Committee was formed by the Board of Selectmen in December 2015 for the purpose of recommending to the Board improvements to the Halls Road area.  The Committee met with and was informed by experts in the fields of real estate development, land use, engineering, waste water management, and property tax financing.  The first steps of the Committee was to define the Halls Road District which included Halls Road, Rte. 156 from the Exit 70 off-ramp to Halls Road, Davis Road East/West and continuing north on Rte. 1 to the beginning of Sill Lane and south on Lyme Street to the Exit 70 northbound on-ramp.

Over the last 1 ½ years, the Committee, assisted by Jon Curtis, a regional planner for the Lower CT River Valley Council of Governments, developed a “wish list” of the kinds of improvements that the Committee believed would benefit the Town and the Halls Road District.  Some of the suggested improvements included the following:  To facilitate safe, multi-modal transportation (by foot, bicycle, car and the 9-Town Transit bus), which included sidewalks on both sides of Halls Road, cross walks, bike paths, bus shelter, and a pedestrian/bike path bridge over the Lieutenant River and a walking path to the Florence Griswold Museum and Bee & Thistle Inn properties; to improve aesthetics and integration with Lyme Street with attractive street lighting and uniform paving, enhanced landscaping, installation of uniform, attractive and instructive signage, and encourage cohesive renovation of unattractive storefront facades; to enhance community life and foster social connection through venues for recreation and civic events (i.e., including benches, picnic tables, kayak/canoe launch area and other respite locations; and, to support economic sustainability and development by increasing the District’s attractiveness and vitality.

Mr. Bernblum explained that the next step for the Committee is to put together a master plan for the long-term development of the Halls Road District.  This effort will require the assistance of professional consultants to determine the preferences of the community and in constructing a sequenced, realistic master plan.  The Committee recommends the retention of the Yale Urban Design Workshop (YUDW).  To enhance the financial feasibility of the proposed development, the Committee believes that it would be useful to establish a Tax Increment Financing (TIF) district.  The Committee recommends Camoin Associates and 
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Pullman & Comley, LLC for this work.  Camoin Associates is an economic development consulting firm with public and private sector clients across the country.  Mr. Bernblum outlined the YUDW proposal which contemplates work in three phases over a period of nine months.  The three phases were explained, including gathering relevant information, holding meetings with stakeholders, the CT Department of Transportation, and the public, and preparing full documentation of a preferred proposal, a master plan.  The total cost of the YUDW proposal is $20,000, plus reimbursable items, estimated at $2,000.  The Committee wanted to add a 20% contingency, or $4,400, in case additional work is advisable, for a total of $26,400.  Of this $9,000 is requested for FY2018 and $17,400 for FY2019.

Mr. Bernblum explained the TIF District and the CT General Statutes making TIF District legislation more flexible and useful to municipalities.  Under this law, a town may designate a specific geographic area as a “TIF District” to facilitate specified real estate development.  Once designated, any additional property tax revenue generated by new construction or improvements in the District may be segregated and used in a broad variety of ways for the TIF District, such as, funding town-owned infrastructure, amortizing bonds issued by the town, and rebating to private developers property taxes imposed on the new construction and improvements.

The TIF proposal calls for a total cost, including expenses, not to exceed $34,925.  Of that $14,220 is budgeted for Camoin Associates and $18,000 for Pullman & Comley, plus $2,705 in expenses.  The Committee would want to add a 10% contingency for a rounded total of $38,500.  Of this amount, $7,500 would be budgeted in FY2018 and $31,000 in FY2019.

Mr. Kelsey wanted it noted that he does not support a TIF proposal and an extensive discussion ensued.  Mr. Bernblum stated that the Board of Selectmen are in support of their proposal.
Mr. Kelsey made a motion for $10,000 for FY18/19, and changed the amount to $15,000.  No one seconded the motion and the motion failed.

A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kelsey in the amount of $9,000 for FY2017/18 for the YUDW.  Motion carried.
A motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mrs. Sturges for $17,400 for the YUDW to be funded in FY2018/19.  Motion carried.  

A motion was made by Ms. Reiter, seconded by Mr. Bernblum in the amount of $7,500 for the TIF proposal in FY 2017/18 and $31,000 to be funded in FY2018/19.  Mr. Kelsey objected.  Motion carried.

Mill Rate Discussion

Mrs. Stajduhar reviewed the Mill Rate Calculation sheet for fiscal year 2018/2019.  The total Grand List, after Board of Assessment Appeals is $1,581,570,144 (estimated Grand List and Collection Rate) with the Collection Rate being at 98.25%.  The Net Taxable Tax Req. is $34,835,518 with the addition of Elderly Tax Relief  ($30,000), Volunteers Tax Abatement ($44,000), Lymewood and Ryefield Manor Tax Abatement at 75% each ($38,000), for a Gross Property Tax Req. of $34,947,518.  Mrs. Stajduhar stated with the above calculations, the Mill Rate would be at 22.49, a change of 0.74%
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There was discussion about using surplus on larger projects to decrease the Mill Rate.  Mrs. Stajduhar showed various scenarios using surplus to fund the larger projects in FY2018/19, stating that if surplus was used to fund half of the Mile Creek Road Bridge project ($300,000), the mill rate would decrease to 22.30.  Using surplus to fund the Emergency Management Communications project ($67,000) and the Mile Creek Road Bridge project ($300,000), the mill rate would decrease by .50 to 22.25.  Using surplus to fund the three larger projects, (totaling $667,000), the mill rate would decrease to 22.06.  It should be noted that the above calculations do not include Regional School District #18 final impact to Towns.
A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Bernblum to take $300,000 out of surplus.  Motion carried.
Lymewood and Ryefield Manor Tax Abatements

Mrs. Stajduhar stated that the Board of Finance has historically given a 75% tax abatement to Lymewood and Ryefield Manor.  Mrs.Stajduhar stated that the tax abatement amount for both entities is approximately $19,000, totaling a $38,000 combined tax abatement. 

A motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mrs. Sturges, to continue 75% tax abatements for the upcoming year for Lymewood and Ryefield Manor.  Motion carried.

Suspense List


The Suspense List was circulated and reviewed.   From March 2017 through February 2018, $2,904.39 was collected from the suspense list.  The Suspense list breakdown is as follows:  Motor Vehicle - $13,014.56, Motor Vehicle Supplement - $1,071.97, Personal Property - $1,841.47.





Motor Vehicle


$13,014.56





Motor Vehicle Supplement
$  1,071.97





Personal Property

$  1,841.47







Total


$15,928.00

A motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mrs. Sturges, to accept the Suspense List in the amount of $15,928.00, as presented.  Motion carried.
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Minutes of February 27, 2018 Regular Meeting

The minutes of February 27th meeting were reviewed.   On page 3, last paragraph, under the Old Lyme Visiting Nurse Association, add the following sentence to the end of the paragraph, “The VNA contemplates a loss of $20,000.  This loss will be covered by VNA reserves.”
There being no other corrections noted, a motion was made by Mr. Kelsey, seconded by Mrs. Sturges to approve the minutes, as amended.   Motion carried.

Approval of March 06, 2018 Minutes
The minutes of March 6th were reviewed.
As there were no corrections noted, a motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kelsey, to approve the minutes, as written. Motion carried.
Review of Monthly Financial Reports 
Mrs. Stajduhar stated that the March Financial Reports will be printed with updates.  Therefore, it was decided to wait for the updated March Financial Reports before reviewing.

Mr. Russell stated that the Board of Finance Budget Hearing is scheduled for Monday, April 16th at 7:30 p.m.  There will be a short Special Board of Finance meeting following the Hearing, if necessary, to discuss Finalization of the Budget once Regional School District #18’s numbers are received and added to the Town’s budget.

A motion was then made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Woolley to adjourn the meeting at 9:45 p.m.  Motion carried.

Respectfully Submitted,

Michele E. Hayes

Secretary
